
CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT
I, Amanda Rice, President of the Cambria Community Services District Board of
Directors, hereby call a Special Meeting of the Board of Directors pursuant to California
Government Code Section 54956. The Special Meeting will be held: Monday, July 23,
2018, 10:00 AM, 1000 Main Street Cambria, CA 93428. The purpose of the Special
Meeting is to discuss or transact the following business:

AGENDA
SPECIAL MEETING OF THE CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Monday, July 23, 2018, 10:00 AM

1000 Main Street Cambria, CA 93428

Copies of the staff reports or other documentation relating to each item of business referred to on
the agenda are on file in the Office of the District Clerk, available for public inspection during
District business hours. The agenda and agenda packets are also available on the CCSD website at
www.cambriacsd.org. The District Office hours are Monday - Thursday, and every other Friday
from 9:00 a.m. through 4:00 p.m. Please call 805-927-6223 if you need any assistance. If requested,
the agenda and supporting documents shall be made available in alternative formats to persons with
a disability. The District Clerk will answer any questions regarding the agenda.

1. OPENING

A. Call to Order

B. Pledge of Allegiance

C. Establishment of Quorum

2. PUBLIC COMMENT ON AGENDA ITEMS

3. REGULAR BUSINESS (Estimated time: 15 Minutes per item)

A. DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION TO APPROVE A LETTER OF SUPPORT AND
COMPLIANCE  TO THE FEDERAL EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT AGENCY FOR
THE STAFFING FOR ADEQUATE FIRE AND EMERGENCY RESPONSE (SAFER)
GRANT APPLICATION

4. ADJOURN
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CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT 
 

TO:  Board of Directors      AGENDA NO. 3.A. 

       
FROM:  Jerry Gruber, General Manager 

William Hollingsworth, Fire Chief         
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Meeting Date:  July 23, 2018  Subject: DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION  
        TO APPROVE A LETTER OF   
        SUPPORT AND COMPLIANCE TO  
        THE FEDERAL EMERGENCY   
        MANAGEMENT AGENCY FOR THE  
        STAFFING FOR ADEQUATE FIRE  
        AND EMERGENCY RESPONSE   
        (SAFER) GRANT APPLICATION 

  

RECOMMENDATIONS:   
Staff recommends that the Board of Directors review and discuss information relating to the 
SAFER Grant and approve or deny a letter of support.     
 
FISCAL IMPACT:   
Currently the proposed SAFER Grant matching fund portion that CCSD will need to commit to 
and pay is $115,000 per year.  These funds would need to come from the General Fund and will 
further deplete the General Fund reserves. This doesn’t take into consideration possible 
increases in variable costs such as Health and Dental Insurance premiums, and PERS 
Retirement costs.   
  
The current SAFER Grant is structured differently than previous grants offered by FEMA. In this 
grant cycle, the award period is for three years. For the first two years the required applicant 
match is 25% of the total cost. For the third year, the required applicant cost is 65%. This is an 
actual change and improvement from the original FEMA proposal which required an increasing 
matching percentage of 25%, 50% then 75%.   
 
Grant application breakdown: 

 Year 1  
(25% match) 

Year 2  
(25% match) 

Year 3  
(65% match) 

Total 

Personnel 169,371 169,371 169,371 508,113 

Benefits 129,321 129,321 129,321 387,963 

Total 298,692 298,692 298,692 896,076 

Total Applicant 
Share 

74,673 74,673 194,149 343,495 

Total Federal 
Share 

224,019 224,019 104,543 552,581 

 
Furthermore, you will notice that the SAFER Grant was applied for at the entry level of pay for 
the projected costs of a Firefighter. These figures come in significantly lower than the projected 
costs that were identified to fully fund these positions since our projected costs were calculated 
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by taking an estimated 85% of the Fire Engineer Top Step (not entry level) proposed 
compensation. We do not want to discredit the numbers listed above however, the matching 
fund figures have not been verified by the Finance Manager or the Administrative Services 
Officer to determine their accuracy. Actual costs could be higher.   
 
DISCUSSION:  
It is important to look at the District’s General Fund revenue and expenditures in their totality. An 
additional $115,000 per year may seem manageable; however, there are numerous other 
variables to consider when discussing General Funds. In November of 2000, the CCSD 
purchased the Fiscalini Ranch Preserve. The upkeep of the ranch comes from General Fund 
revenues and the ranch has never had an independent source of funding. On average, the ranch 
has cost the District approximately $500,000 a year for maintenance. Over an 18-year period of 
time that equals $9,000,000. Currently the budget for the Facilities and Resources Department 
is approximately $700,000 for fiscal year 2018/2019. In order for General Fund revenues from 
the Facilities and Resources Department to be freed up, the Board could consider an 
independent parcel tax to maintain the ranch thus freeing up General Fund revenues to be used 
in a manner that the Board sees fit. General Fund money could be used in support of the Fire 
Department’s additional staffing and a Fire Engine vehicle replacement program with the 
remainder to be put into our General Fund reserves in order to build those reserves to 35% of 
our annual budget as identified within our reserve fund policy.   
 
At this point in time since the recent defeat of the Ballot Measure A-18, the District is not in a 
financial position to be able to afford this additional annual cost. The Fire Department budget at 
the end of fiscal year 2017/2018 is showing a deficit of approximately $200,000. This is an 
unaudited statement and is based on the projected revenues estimated from Grant funding that 
the District did not receive.   
 
With the approval of the Board of Directors, the Cambria CSD Fire Department submitted a 
Staffing for Adequate Fire and Emergency Response (SAFER) Grant application in April of 2018.  
The total amount of the grant application is $896,076. If awarded, the SAFER Grant would 
partially fund three additional Firefighters for a three-year period. 
 
The intent of the SAFER Grant is to increase staffing to meet NFPA 1710 standards. Adding an 
additional firefighter to every shift for a total of four personnel on-duty every day would enable 
compliance with NFPA 1710.   
 
Staff has included the original grant application for the Board of Directors to review. Also 
attached is the email, and draft of the letter requested by FEMA supporting the SAFER Grant 
application and ensuring compliance with FEMA hiring procedures. FEMA requires a letter of 
support from the Board of Directors in order to continue processing the application.  
 
Attachments: Exhibit A – FEMA Email Requesting Letter of Support and Compliance 
   Exhibit B – Draft Letter 
   Exhibit C – SAFER Grant Application 

 
BOARD ACTION: Date      Approved:     Denied:    
 
UNANIMOUS:  ___  RICE ____ BAHRINGER ___ FARMER ___ WHARTON ___ PIERSON ___ 
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From: Shelton, Danielle
To: "wishiwereclimbing@yahoo.com"
Cc: "mburkey@me.com"; William Hollingsworth
Subject: Cambria Fire Department, California: EMW-2017-FH-00591
Date: Wednesday, July 18, 2018 3:50:28 PM

Good afternoon:

Please note that this is not a notification of award nor is it a guarantee that an award will
be made to your department; this is simply a request for additional information.

I am reaching out to you because as indicated in the FY 2017 SAFER application, grants
awarded under the Hiring of Firefighters Activity require grantees to maintain their staffing
levels and incur no lay-offs during the period of performance of the grant. Therefore, it is
imperative that your department have the support of your governing body.

In order to ensure that there is a clear understanding of the long-term obligations of a SAFER
grant and that, all parties involved are committed to fulfilling those requirements upon
acceptance of the award; we are requesting a letter from your governing body stating their
commitment of the above requirement.

The letter should be prepared on your governing body's letterhead and addressed to:

 Catherine Patterson, Branch Chief 
 Assistance to Firefighters Grants Branch

Additionally, your application indicated:

"Our department was applied and was awarded a SAFER grant in 2014 to fund these positions.
This grant funding expired April 24th. Our agency currently has a Measure A-18 on the ballot
for vote on June 5th. If the Measure A-18 passes these positions will be funded permanently. If
it does not pass we will need to utilize this SAFER grant as we desperately seek a way to
permanently fund the position."

This leads us to the following questions:

1. Are the 3 firefighters funded under the previous SAFER grant (EMW-2014-FH-00935)
still with the department?

2. Was this ballot approved?
3. Do you wish to proceed with this application?

You may submit a signed copy of the letter as soon as you are able via fax to 1-866-274-0942
or via e-mail to firegrants@fema.dhs.gov or myself no later than 07/23/2018.
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Danielle Shelton, MBA
Fire Program Specialist
Federal Emergency Management Agency
Assistance to Firefighters Grants (SAFER)
desk: 202-786-0819
mobile: 202-341-2132
danielle.shelton@fema.dhs.gov
 
AFG Help Desk 1-866-274-0960
www.fema.gov/firegrants
 
Please remember to include your department name and award number in the subject line on emails
regarding all grant-related correspondence.
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CAMBRIA COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT 

DIRECTORS: OFFICERS: 
AMANDA RICE, President  JEROME D. GRUBER, General Manager 
JIM BAHRINGER, Vice President MONIQUE MADRID, District Clerk 
HARRY FARMER, Director 
AARON WHARTON, Director 

TIMOTHY J. CARMEL, District Counsel 

DAVID PIERSON, Director 

1316 Tamsen Street, Suite 201 • P.O. Box 65 • Cambria CA  93428 
Telephone (805) 927-6223 • Facsimile (805) 927-5584 

July 23, 2018 

Catherine Patterson, Branch Chief  
Assistance to Firefighters Grants Branch 
RE: Governing Body Letter 
DHS FEMA 
800 K Street NW Mailstop 3620 
Washington DC 20472-3620 

Ms. Patterson, 

The Cambria Community Services District (CCSD) applied for SAFER grant EMW-2017- FH 
00591 requesting additional funding to maintain our engine staffing of four personnel and meet 
NFPA 1710. CCSD supports the additional positions and associated cost match. CCSD is 
working toward finding permanent funding of these positions. CCSD will maintain current 
staffing levels and incur no layoffs during the period of performance for this grant.   

Sincerely, 

Amanda Rice 
Board President 
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